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SWAFFHAM TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Finance Committee meeting on Monday 26th October 2020 at 6.30pm held via virtual media link.
Present:

Cllr I Pilcher (in the Chair), 
         
Cllrs J Anscombe, S Bell, J Skinner, G Edwards, K Sandle.
Town Clerk:

R Bishop

Minute Taker:             C Smith
In attendance

Cllrs S Matthews and C Houghton
1. Apologies for Absence
1.1. Cllr B Holmes
2. Declarations of Interest
2.1. None received.
3. Finance related issues form Non-Member Cllrs

3.1. Cllr Houghton addressed the committee and suggested that Cllrs meet in an informal 
setting, without officers present, to discuss the budget. The intention was to feedback
            to the Town Clerk in order to assist in the preparation of the draft budget.
It was confirmed that this would go ahead, and a first meeting had been arranged for 28th October.
4. Late Items at the Chairman’s Discretion

Men’s Shed – The Town Clerk reported that costs to bring the toilet building into a usable condition for Men’s Shed were more likely to be around £4k. This would be a temporary arrangement and restrictions on the use of power tools, so that there is limited noise disruption to neighbours would need to be included in a lease agreement. Other considerations included change of use permissions, rates, rent and lease. It was proposed that the finance committee accept the increased budget of £4k, to be funded from general reserves. The management of the building and other issues would be delegated to the Estates Committee.
It was agreed to increase the budget to £4k for the toilets building to be made ready for Men’s Shed. Management of the lease and building would then be delegated to the Estates Committee.
5. Minutes of the previous Meeting
5.1. The minutes of 17th August 2020 were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and would be signed by the chairman when next in the office.
6. Report on outstanding actions agreed at the last meeting

6.1. External Audit – Councillors noted the submission of external audit and £40 costs.

6.2. Policy review – it was noted that there were no policies to review on the agenda due to other work pressures.

6.3. New Style Finance Risk Assessment – It was noted that this was not yet in draft.
6.4. Water Rates – the Town Clerk reported that the bills were higher as the meter had not been read for a long period of time, estimated bills were under estimating usage. There was also a larger use of water at the allotments. This is inline with a greater amount of activity at the allotments over the summer. It was suggested that systems be put in place to monitor the water meters more regularly and reported to Anglian Water.

6.5. Photocopier – it was noted that the photocopier contract was in the final two years. Competitive quotes would be sought at the end of this period in the meantime the Town clerk was asked to explore better rates with current suppliers given the change in office practises. 
6.6. ICO systems review of IT – the Town Clerk had worked with Cllr Sandle to go through suggested upgrades. Savings had already been identified and a revised schedule would be put to ICO for costing. The information would be shared with Cllrs when available.
6.7. Consolidation of peripheral accounts – It was noted that the money in the Sk8 and MUGA account and Capital Reserves had been transferred to the deposit account.

6.8. Home working costs – The chairman acknowledge that the situation was ongoing and needed to be accepted. Cllrs queried the large telephone bill and costs for Covid expenditure. It was confirmed that some of the items, such as barriers would be re- used on the market, but other items to allow flexible working would need investment. The situation was ongoing and would need to be managed prudently. The Town Clerk reported that the technology available was under review and some investments in screens and other equipment may be needed.
6.9. S106 viable formula for streetlights, play areas and open spaces – The Town Clerk had circulated information answering questions on commuted sums, current information on lighting stock and the upgrade of lights by Breckland. The policy setting agreed amounts per light and square foot costs for open spaces had been discussed as estates and now needed to be agreed by Council. This policy could then be provided to Breckland and NCC so that developers were aware of expected costs from the outset. Direct management of streetlights currently managed by BDC would be reviewed once the upgrade programme was complete.
7. Finance Report
7.1. Income and Expenditure and Bank Rec to 30th September 2020
Cllrs noted the second quarter figures. The Vat return had been submitted and the RFO had carried out the quarterly review of accounts analysis.
The following queries were raised or noted.
1000 Office rent – there was an expected shortfall due to Covid restrictions.
Market Stalls – the contract to erect the stalls had been terminated.

Cemetery – this was ahead of budget.

Market Income – this was now running smoothly, and the expected shortfall was expected to be around £5.5k.
Insurance bill – it was confirmed that this was paid yearly.
It was agreed to accept the second quarter accounts.
7.2. Early Budgetary issues for forthcoming debate

It was noted that a meeting for informal debate would be held on Wednesday.
7.3. Outstanding legal Issues
Town Pound – The Town Clerk reported that the conveyances had been drafted and the current owners had not been ready to proceed. The Town Clerk would check to see if the legal fees for this work had already been paid and if the property owners were now ready to proceed.

Church Wall – Documents already drawn up by Ward Gethin and a draft agreement provided by a resident differed considerably. The Town Clerk agreed to circulate the two agreements and investigate what costs had already been paid regarding this issue.

Cemetery Trees – a draft agreement had been drawn up by Ward Gethin in December 2019. This would be recirculated, a map of which owners on the cemetery boundary needed the agreement would be provided to the solicitors to take this matter forward. The Town Clerk would establish if any fees for this work had already been paid.
Buttercross registration with the land registry – there was no evidence that this work had been done.


It was agreed to ask Greene and Greene to register the Buttercross with the land registry.

GBC and Barn – The Town Clerk reported that he would circulate due diligence costs of these projects.

Swans Nest – The Town Clerk reported that Abel Homes were ready to transfer legal ownership of the play areas and open spaces of the first three stages of the development. Greene and Greene had been instructed to complete the legal work. Costs would be circulated when available.
7.4. S106 or S38 commitments already in place
It was noted that the Town Clerk was trying to find out if the open spaces at Redland Park were coming to the Town Council and what commuted sum might be available. The S106 had been negotiated by Breckland.

7.5. Loan application and progress with permission to borrow
The Town Clerk reported that final documents would be submitted on 2nd November to gain permission to borrow. This will then allow monies to be drawn down if the Council go on to decide that it would borrow.
8. Date of the next Finance Committee meeting – 7th December 2020 at 6.30pm
Cllr Pilcher announced that he would be stepping down as chair of Finance with immediate effect as he had found the verbal abuse from another councillor stressful. The Mayor thanked Cllr Pilcher for his contribution to the Finance Committee stating that he had done a good job. Cllr Pilcher was asked and agreed to stay in post until the current situation with the Committee structure was resolved.
Meeting closed 7.57pm
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